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August 11, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Enclosed for the County Council's consideration and adoption is an ordinance approving the Cedar River Water and Sewer District (District) 2006 Comprehensive Plan (Plan).  King County Code (K.C.C.), 13.24.010 requires approval of plans for water and sewer utilities distributing or obtaining water or providing sanitary sewer service in unincorporated King County.
The Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) reviewed the Plan in February 2007 along with supplemental information received in May and June 2008.  Some of the issues raised in the Plan review took time to resolve with the District.  The UTRC recommends approval of the Plan.

King County last approved the District’s water plan in October 2000; the last sewer plan update was in 1994.  The Washington State Department of Health (DOH) and King County regulations require that water system plans be updated every six years.  Wastewater plan updates are required when improvements, extensions, or changes to future operation and maintenance are proposed.
This letter describes the results of the county’s review of certain priority elements of the Plan.  An enclosed matrix provides additional information on the county’s review of the Plan.
The Cedar River Water and Sewer District
The District is a municipal corporation formed under Title 57 RCW to provide water and sewer service to residences near the City of Seattle’s Lake Youngs reservoir in southern King County.  The District began providing water service in 1960 and currently serves 7,400 water connections and 4,160 sewer connections.  The growth forecast for both water and sewer is consistent with the Puget Sound Regional Council’s forecasts and King County land use plans for the area.
The District obtains water from Seattle Public Utilities and interties with the Covington Water District.  Daily average water consumption for 2005 was approximately 2.07 million gallons per day (mgd).  Average water use for a single-family residence is currently approximately 196 gallons per day and has ranged from 196 to 233 gallons per day over the past six years.  These amounts are within recognized norms.  Daily average wastewater production is currently about 0.96 mgd or 184 gallons per day per equivalent residential unit (ERU).  The District has a contract with King County to treat all of its wastewater.
The District has a combined capital improvement program (CIP) for water and sewer.  The District anticipates that replacement of water and sewer mains, expansion of the water and sewer distribution/collection system, additional reservoir capacity, and a new administrative facility will cost approximately $8.05 million in the next six years.  The CIP expenses will be paid for with a variety of sources.
Plan Summary

Service Areas
The District has a 36 square-mile future service area that is also the District's retail service area, in which the District has a duty to provide water service.  The District’s corporate boundary is a 14 square-mile area within the 36 square-mile area.  The Plan addresses service area policies and conditions of service.  Although the county believes that DOH statutes may require some additional specificity on this issue, the District's information was approved by DOH.
The sewer service area is approximately four square miles in the western portion of the District near the Fairwood community and Shady Lake.  Sewer service is provided only in urban areas or in special circumstances in rural areas.
Water Use Efficiency

Numerous statutes, K.C.C. chapter 13.28 and the King County Comprehensive Plan require efficient water use.  Water use efficiency is measured in terms of both supply and demand.  Unaccounted for water is a recognized efficiency measure for supply systems, and the District’s volume of unaccounted for water is reasonable.  In addition, the District’s water use per equivalent residential unit was stable during the years 2000 through 2004 and dropped in 2005.
The District has a water conservation education program that it implements with the Covington Water District.  The District also participates in the Regional 1% Water Conservation Program as a contract requirement for purchasing water from Seattle Public Utilities.  The District’s conservation program is acceptable to DOH.
Reclaimed Water and Regional Planning
The District also evaluated opportunities for reclaimed water use.  One cemetery was identified as a potential reclaimed water user with the water service area.  However, the use of reclaimed water in the District does not appear feasible in the near term.
The District has supported regional planning efforts related to the coordinated water system plan for East King County.  The District filed a statement of consistency completed by the city of Maple Valley to indicate that the Plan is consistent with the city of Maple Valley’s comprehensive plan and development regulations.
Groundwater Management
The District is developing a groundwater source.  Efforts include well infrastructure and consolidating water rights acquired for the Maplewood well.  The District will create a wellhead protection program for the Maplewood well before using the well.  The proposed use of the Maplewood well is consistent with the East King County Ground Water Management Program.
SEPA

The District completed a State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) checklist for the Plan and, as lead agency, issued a determination of non-significance for the issuance of the Plan on 
August 22, 2006.
An enclosed matrix provides additional information regarding the District's compliance with King County Code requirements and consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan.
We appreciated the District's cooperation in submitting the Plan and with the UTRC review process.  If you have any questions about the Plan or the proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Stephen Hirschey, Chair of the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 
206-205-0817.

I urge the Council to adopt the enclosed ordinance approving the District's Plan.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Richard Rodriguez, Regional Planner, Washington State Department of Health

Ron Sheadel, General Manager, Cedar River Water and Sewer District

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks 
Steve Hirschey, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee

